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éto Shropshire  Mammal Group Newsletter 30 ! 
 
Slightly late on parade this quarter, sorry!  But I have delayed publication to be sure 
of receiving some excellent articles.  
 
You may think  that with this 30th issue (my tenth as edit or!) ,  the SMG Newsletter 
has put aside the high living riot ous youth of its previous twenty -something issues 
and is now settling into a more mature and responsible period of life ;  getting a 
mortgage, starting a family  (metaphorically speaking) é  Not a bit of it!  The 
Newsletter is pulsing with vi gorous  new life for 2017  and moving forward all the 
time.   Many regulars are returning with new articles but we have debut  writers too  
-  welcome to Lucy Price  whoôs giving some great insig ht into bat detection ;  Andy 
Harmer  of Cheshire, whose photographs Iôve long admired on Flickr  and Facebook 
has also kindly agreed to his  superb bats in flight images  to be used in conjunction 
with Lucyôs piece.  Leah Patterson  of Shropshire Wildlife Trust  describes her work 
with the SWTôs local Otter Project , and even sneaks an exciting Mammal Eyewitn ess 
account into her article!  Robin Bennett  is a noted contributor to Facebookôs 
Bridgnorth and Shropshire Wildlife Group  page, and he gives an interesting account 
of a grey seal watching trip to Norfolk , with some really excellent images.   Finally 
our good friend Louise Viljoen  (owner and handler of Luna, the famous pine marten 
scat detection dog )  has appeared ma ny times in the Newsletter, but is now making 
her debut as author of a proper article  of her own about Conservation K9 
Consultancy ôs amazing work in Gabon. 
 
Tris  Pearce , Dave  Lewis , Sam  Devine -Turner , Stu art  and I  are all back with new 
writings  and photography , as is Pete Haswell  of Bangor University and NWMG whose 
fascinating article on mesopredators was a massive highlight of SMGN29, the Winter 
2016  issue.  
 
I suppose the big news as far as I am concerned is that after years of vague promises 
on the subject I am finally all set to prove my worth by leading a mammal bones 
identification workshop  for SMG members.  Like the bones ID handbook that Iôm 
currently writing, it is geared towards how bone finds can be used for mammal 
recording and it will use material from my book.  It  will be  an all -day bone - fest ;  
details of the content of the day and how to book have already been emailed out to 
all SMG members.  There is a nomin al charge Iôm afraid; this will be used to help 
cover  the hire of the room , but I promise itôll be very well worth it.  Iôm told that 
bookings are starting to come in already, which is very exciting, and Iôd like to thank 
everyone for their interest.  
 
Look out for your next SMG Newsletter in your mailbox in late June   (Contributions 
needed / Donôt hold back / Get scribing!)  

Ric Morris    ric_morris@hotmail.co.uk  

    Affiliated to the Mammal Society                  Published Quarterly Since 2009 
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Spring õs here ð maybe a little late for New Year Resolutions but 

maybe we could help kick start our own small New Yearõs 

Revolution  by:  

¶ Joining a wildlife or environmental protection organisation 

in addition to SMG  

¶ Writing to our MPs (and local councillors) to e nsure that 

care for , and protection of wildlife , as well as the local and 

national environment is made a real priority during and 

after Brexit ; tell them that their  opinions and performance 

on these issues will influence the way you  vote  

¶ Not accepting mean ingless  waffle for a n answer if you õre 

unhappy  with their reply  

¶ Doing your bit for bees and other pollinators in your garden  

¶ Signing the petition against the use of the A24 small 

mammal trap in the UK (see page 2) é. 

(I donõt think any of that is too controversial, is it Stu?)  

The usual disclaimer applies- the opinions expressed in the SMG Newsletter are 

those of the individual contributors, not necessarily the views of the SMG, unless 

stated to be so. 

Print  the box, Ric! 
Just in case é 

Stuôs voice 
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At this yearôs AGM back in January, we were delighted to introduce Sam Devine -Turner to the committee as events 

coordinator.  Already Sam has put a great effort into helping put together and promote some great events for 

members th is year, including Ric Morrisôs forthco ming bones worksh op in April at Preston Montford (see page  24 ) .  
 

The first few months of previous years have tended to be quiet times on the mammal front, 

but already this year we have run three events: a pine marten/camera trapping day, a 

dormouse nibb led nut walk and a n otter holt building workshop.  And there is plenty more 
lined up for the rest of the year!  

 

By the end of March, hedgehogs will have usually 
awoken from hibernation and begun their venture 

out in search of food and a mate (probably in that 

order).  I have usually seen a few by now, but have 
so far failed to spot a single hog in the garden or 

surrounding fields.  Hopefully hedgehogs in the wild 

are taking an extended slumber, or a fortnight long 
lie in, and will start to re -emerge soon.  So, it would 

be great if everyone can keep an eye out for 

hedgehogs on their land and send records in to 

SMGrecord@gmail.com  
 

It is a different picture for those hedgehogs that 

I  and a few other Shropshire Wildlife Trust  staff 
have been caring for over the winter; those hogs 

began emerging from their nests as much as one 

month ago and their release back to the wild has 
also started.  By the end of March , we will have 

released twelve  

hedgehogs into the 
Shropshire countryside, 

boosting the local 

population slightlyé but 
more work still needs to 

be done if we are to halt 

the decline of  Britainôs 

most easily recognis able mammal.  
 

Their plight hasnôt been helped by the news last 

week that Defra had approved the use of the A24 
trap, which was designed in New Zealand to trap 

and kill vermin; hedgehogs sadly coming under that 

classification as they were introduced and are 
hav ing  negative impacts on the native Kiwi bird 

fauna.  The story in the UK is different: hedgehogs 

are a protected species in serious decline and the 
news that people could now unintentionally begin 

killing them in traps is the last thing that people 

involved in their protection want to hear.   The traps have 

been approved for use in killing stoats and weasels, sadly 
neither of which are protected.   It is essential that people sign 

the petition to pressure Defra to put an immediate halt to the 

use of the A24 trap, or this could be their final  nail in the 
coffin.  Sign the petition here~:  

https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/183526  

 
Stuart Edmunds  

Note s from the Chair                                                     by Stuart Edmunds, SMG Chair  

 

Looking at the websites for the 
manufacturers Goodnature , it 

seems they try to promote 

basically laudable motives in 
seeking to restore N ew 

Zealand ôs native biodiversity 
throug h a toxin - free reduction 

of invasive rat, stoat (and 

hedgehog) numbers.  
However , just like an invasive 

species itself ,  this trap will be 
the wrong tool in the wrong 

place in the UK; it will be used 

to cull our native small 
predators, potentially including 

endangered species , in order to 

protect what ironically  is a non -
native game bird,  i.e. the 

pheasant, all for ecologically 
dubious commercial interests.  

As far as our wildlife is 

concerned, this is a potential 
disaster waiting to happen.  

[Ric]  

The A24 trap: see 

www.goodnature.co.nz/  

As Lo rcán points out, the 

new traps can kill (or maim, 
if the target species explores 

with a paw) multiple times 
without the need to check 

them  ï itôs actually up to 24 

times, hence the name A24.  

Facebook  
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I have  worked with Shropshire Mammal Group and Shropshire Wildlife Trust for many years 

with my pine m arten scat detection dog Luna, and have recently secured international work 

helping to detect and stop wildlife crime and trafficking.  With having extensive experience working in Africa, 
setting up dog sections, detection dog assessme nts and handler evaluations, I have now just come back from a dream 

work trip  to  Gabon , Central Africa .  

 

Agence Nationale des Parcs Nationau x (ANPN ) have hired me as a consultant to conduct a Critical Report and Evaluation 
on the existing dog section working in Gabon.  The dog section consists of two detection dogs ;  Lumi , a lemon Cocker 

Spaniel and Cooper a fox red Labrador , as well as  two at tack/ t racking dogs  The section staff are looking at ways to 

advance their search capacity and operational deployment strategies to have a bigger, 
better impact on the poachers and wildlife 

trafficking.  

 
This isn't the first time I have been to Gabon; 

incid entally I was the one who implemented 

the dog section in 2012 as the Director and 
Head of Training in my previous company.   

Now as an independent consultant , I could nôt 

be more delighted to be asked to go back and work 

with the Conservation K9 teams again.  As I was originally involved with 
training Lumi and Cooper back in 2012 and delivered them to Gabon myself 

in 2013, itôs a dream comes  true  to continue to work with them now . 

 
The visit involved lots of handler assessments, as the last time I had seen 

the  handlers and dogs was as far back as late 2014 so I mainly wanted to 

check the dogs ô welfare and the level at which the y are operationally 
working.   To assess and evaluate the 

handlers also is equally important, as all dog 

handlers can pick up bad habi ts when 
working and these usually need to be regularly 

ironed out.  These handlers however are some 

of the best I have seen and helped train; they 
underwent a three  month handler course in 

situ .  Working in 28 plus degree heat and 85% humidity, in full uni form, with a motivated 

and high energy dog attached to them , at no point do they lose energy or passion about 

the work they do.  After days of intensive training in Gabon, we also took time to take 
the dogs to the beach and have some R&R.  Itôs important to realise the dogs are not 

just a tool, they are living being s and they need to be happy .  T heir health and welfare 

needs to be paramount.  This is clearly visible as they are in perfect health and their 
working stamina is unbelievable .  

 

The  dogs are specially  trained in pangolin , i vory, shark skin, leopard skin and Iboga root 
detection .  T hey were the first pangolin detection dogs deployed in central Africa and 

since then the seizures of illegally poached pangolin have been excellent .  The dogs ô 

scenting abili ty in such adverse conditions is amazing, and their list of finds ha s ranged 
from small ivory trinkets and bracelets hidden deep inside luggage, to a giant pangolin 

hidden with eight  other species concealed under a large  truck.  

 

Even though we are all awa re of the illegal wildlife trade, we sometimes donôt realise how huge the issue  is.  It ôs not only 
happening within Africa n countries but also within the UK, involving  smuggled native European animals species to those 

worldwide .  Not only that but ille gal killing, poisoning and poaching of UK wildlife still happens and there are means and 

ways of detecting such methods here on our own doorstep.       Louise Viljoen  

Director, Conservation K9 Consultancy. 
00 44 7746 410976    louise@conservationK9consultancy.com  

Facebook:   Conservation K9 Consultancy     Twitter:   @VK9consultant  

On the scent of wildlife crimeé                                by Louise Viljoen  

Louise with Cooper and a couple of the dog 
teamôs local handlers.  (Weôre not going to 
name them for safety reasons)  

Beachtime!  
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Hel lo everyone,  Iôm Leah Patterson, a Wildlife Conservation student from Liverpool John Moores University.   
Iôm currently on a year-long placement at Shropshire Wildlife Trust  

taking on their Otter Project .  This  is now underway with monthly 

surveys being conducted on segments of the River Perry, River Morda 
and the Weir Brook.  So far the sites surveyed over the past month have 

shown clear presence of otters  Lutra lutra , with some really promising 

signs of frequen t visits in a number of places.  

 
We hope to set up camera traps in the most 

frequented areas and try to get a feel for the 

dynamics of the resident population.   As otters 
donôt have a set breeding season there is a 

distinct possibility that we are in the near 

vicinity of a potential breeding pair and 
capturing this on film would be an amazing 

personal feat for me.  Coming from a big city 

like Liverpool  itôs not often I get to film otters 
in the wild !  

 

Along with the camera traps, enquiries are 
being made in to the potential use of 

Environmental DNA (eDNA)  to help analyse 

spraints.  eDNA is nuclear or mitochondrial 

DNA that is released from an organism  into the 
environment.  Sources of eDNA include secreted faeces, muc us, 

gametes, shed skin, hair and carcasses.  eDNA analysis enables a researcher to sample 

spraints and secretions to help pinpoint different otters along the same route, or indeed, 
attrib ute a number of spraint sites to the same otter.  By carrying out eDNA analysis we have the potential to enhance 

our knowledge of territory and social structures within a wild otter population.  

 
The surveys will take place up until August/September 2017 on  a monthly basis and be conducted by myself and Sam 

Devine -Turner who is also volunteering on the project.  The aim is to establish a clear set of records for the waterways 

we survey and repeat monitoring over time will allow us to assess whether there are  any changes in population.  
 

So far we are intrigued by what we are finding but 

unfortunately we havenôt had a visual on an otter just yet.  

Ultimately, in our otter quest we do our best to try to note any 
other wildlife we see and get it recorded on iRecord ,  however  in our latest 

escapade along the Perry we encountered something totally unexpected.  An American 

m ink Neovison vison  (love them or hate them) came casually walking the banks of the 
river at 2pm on a sunny Wednesday afternoon,  in broad daylight not fazed by us 

whatsoever.  In our scampering to try to follow it we appeared to have lost him, only to 

find that he was looking at us rather intriguingly from the opposite bank, wondering what 
on earth we were doing!  To our sheer surprise he quickly darted off and managed to 

capture  a small rabbit, efficiently dragging him back to his den, which was disguised 

amongst the undergrowth.   Although not entirely what we were looking for, we were 
still pretty luc ky to witness the skills of the cheeky m ink.  

 

As far as the Otter Project is concerned, the webpage is live on the Shropshire Wildlife Trust site  and more inform ation 
on volunteering and community engagement will be coming soon.  Please keep your eyes peeled on your travels and let 

me know of anything interesting you may find.  I can be contacted on leahp@shropshirewildlifetrust.org.uk  or you can 

always post to the  SMGôs Facebook page.   Lastly, I must apologise for the lack of my own imagesé  I forgot to take 

photos whilst I was running after the m ink, alt hough I di d get him on video !  
Le ah Patterson  

The Shropshire Wildlife Trust Otter Project     by Leah Patterson  

One of the waterways surveyed  
by Leah and Sam.  Photo:  Sam  
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Mink on the Clun -  also not Leahôs patch. 
Photo:  Andrew Fusek Peters  
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It ha s  been a late flood this year on the Severn/Vyrnwy confluence ( it came in early March) .  I n February , 

ahead of the flood , I walked the said ri vers on the Shropshire border , checked on some old places I knew and 

explored new  ones . 
 

Of note were the otters being really active , not only where expected on 

the Severn, but also on the smaller tributaries.   Otters use small ditches 

and this is of ten overlooked by people .  T hey donôt just eat fish either!  
This time of year amphibians , especially frog s, are on the menu  and this 

dietary element tak es our favourite aquati c mustelid to ponds and 

ditches where frogs gather in large numbers to mate and  spawn . 

 

Now the badgers often head to higher ground in the area 

and will take to the trees ;  some setts are known under 
mature trees such as sycamore, oak and ash.  

 

 

Whilst the land is in flood the ir diet is stretched 
somewhat as the ground available t o them is 

restricted , so they make do and utilise th eir  nose s!  

In favour are  grubs within dead wood, so when you see these 
gnawed bits of timber it is not Castor fib er  but Meles meles  that 

is responsible !  

Tris Pearce  

Spring ma m maling on the flood plain          Words and photos by Tris Pearce  

            éand badgers turning to beavers! 

Frogsô legs, anyone? 

Another mature tree hosting a set t.  

Badger activity at base of ash tree  

https://www.facebook.com/groups/shropspinemartens/
http://bit.ly/SMGrecord
mailto:ric_morris@hotmail.co.uk









































